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Thoughts from the Chair 

Summer has been and gone, but what’s changed?  The pandemic still hovers, economic forecasts vary like the 
wind and climate change remains a calamitous threat.  But closer to home, Hitchin life shows signs of recovery, 
as Kevin Morgan from the business world describes on page 3, with a tribute to Hitchin BID and the Town 
Centre Manager for the work that goes into making the town so lively.  Amongst other initiatives the beach in 
Market Place again seemed a great success.   

Hitchin Festival also had a welcome return.  The transformation of The Dell for the Wind in the Willows and a 
splendidly rearranged Midsummer Night’s Dream was brilliant.  I confess to missing The Dell Divas there - 
another diva was in Woodside Hall that night.  The local wealth of musical talent was on show at free recitals 
in St Mary’s.  Sorry I missed much of the rest, which I am sure were all enjoyed. 

Away from those highlights, Bill Sellicks writes about one of the banes of modern life – litter.  Bill’s splendid 
description of aspects of the olden (and not always golden) days of the 1950s shows how some of the details 
of daily life have so changed.  But we can do something to improve the scenery by joining in the litter picking 
events on October 17th.  Litter crops up in the streets and in the green spaces – The Dell, Windmill Hill, Butts 
Close and in the green spaces just outside town.  We do need to value and care for those areas.  Tony Riley 
and Valerie Schicker describe two of those spaces, Butts Close and two brooks on our doorstep – read more 
to learn more. 

Also in the issue, Neil Dodds looks at another aspect of the Green Belt and the local plans.  As the government 
reviews, again, how it is going to reduce the shortage of housing whilst respecting local communities, we 
wonder how developers and local councils will balance the environmental aspects. North Hertfordshire 
District Council (NHDC), whilst waiting for the Local Plan to be finally agreed by the Planning Inspector, has 
recently debated the new North Herts Council Plan – find it at  https://tinyurl.com/rhmat888.  They have the 
right words, but managing to get a good result can be difficult – we wish them well! 

Mike Clarke – Co-chair 

Community Litter Picks and Why They Are Necessary   

Hitchin Forum’s Autumn Clean-Up will take place on Sunday 17th October.  All being well, this will be the first 
such event not affected by the pandemic for two years.  The spring 2020 event was cancelled entirely.  Last 
year’s autumn event went ahead, but with groups of no more than 6 and much care being taken to ensure 
social distancing.  In March this year, we encouraged people to clear a convenient local area and send us their 
pictures.  Since then, a number of groups have run their own events, borrowing our equipment.  Strathmore 
Infants School has achieved an Eco Schools Silver Award partly due to litter picking activities, Hitchin Rotary 
Club cleared The Dell, and various Guide groups have run their own events.  Three teenage boys spent a couple 
of hours each Saturday morning for six weeks cleaning up their local area as part of their Duke of Edinburgh’s 
Bronze Award.  With much interest being shown for even the last two constrained events, I’m hoping this litter 
pick will attract a record turn-out.     

  

https://tinyurl.com/rhmat888
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I wondered if litter picking is a recent phenomenon.  Certainly, I cannot remember community litter picking 
events from my childhood.  Could it be that littering (which has increased during the pandemic according to 
Keep Britain Tidy) was less of a problem in the past, and if so, why? 

In the 1950s, food packaging was limited or non-existent.  I can remember my mother collecting peas, which 
had been soaked in water, from the shop over the road in a pint jug.  The shopkeeper had probably shelled 
them, doubtless smoking at the same time.  At the grocer’s, a sweating block of cheese would be removed by 
an un-gloved hand from a refrigerated counter (which attracted flies) cut by a wire cheese cutter (wiped with 
the same damp cloth after each use) and wrapped in greaseproof paper.  An aunt (a farmer’s wife) sent a 
whole un-plucked chicken, wrapped in brown paper and string, by post for Christmas.  The string slipped and 
the malodorous package arrived dripping blood and leaking feathers.  Plastic packaging of any type was rare, 
and presented opportunities which today’s children would probably regard with amused contempt.  The 
transparent cellulose collar stiffeners used in shirt packaging made excellent windscreens for model aircraft 
fashioned from wooden boxes acquired from the local greengrocer.  The arrival of plastic packaging heralded 
not only new materials with interesting model-making potential, but a new world of clean food which was 
easy to transport, didn’t make you ill and stayed fresh for longer.  It helped to facilitate the rise of the 
supermarket.   

In the 1950s and 60s, we had one dustbin emptied weekly.  My wife and I now regularly fill 3 bins over a two 
week period, all larger than that one bin.  The most consistently filled is the grey bin for recycled plastics, card 
etc.  The greater part of that is packaging, and most of that is from food.  Whilst some of that serves to reduce 
waste by maximising shelf life, it is difficult to justify some packaging decisions in those terms.  Supermarkets 
may use packaging to constrain customer choice or for other purposes – in one local supermarket, no item of 
produce is unpackaged, and apples, which might reasonably be sold loose so that the shopper can choose 
exactly the quantity required, come wrapped in packs of six, presumably to avoid the need for scales and 
speed up the checkout operation.  This contributes to waste in a different way from the spoilage the packaging 
is designed to prevent.    

The revolution in packaging also enabled an explosion in the availability of convenience foods.  Whereas in my 
childhood, planning and preparation for a picnic was necessary, it can now be an impromptu event 
accompanied by hot or cold drinks.  Once the food has been consumed, the packaging is an inconvenient 
residue, its disposal bottom of a list of competing priorities.  Left lying around, the very properties that make 
plastics so useful (resistance to water, chemical or bacterial damage) ensure that they persist in the 
environment for many years. 

The amount of litter on Windmill Hill alone is such that the Council will never be able to cope fully, even if cash 
were not so limited.  It is only necessary to have a look in the bushes to see that they have become a dumping 
ground for food and drink containers of all varieties over many years, which remain untouched by Council 
workers who do, nevertheless, clear the open areas.  If local pub landlords wonder where some of their beer 
glasses end up, they need look no further.  Out of the town, roadside verges attest to the desire of motorists 
to declutter their vehicles, with items such as empty engine oil containers forming an additional environmental 
hazard as their remaining contents drain slowly into the soil.  Worse still, some verge sites are notorious for 
industrial levels of littering which are technically fly tips, some so large that they require the attention of 
Council teams using specialised equipment.   

In conclusion, it seems that we produce more rubbish than ever before, and some may be more careless about 
its disposal.  Much of the litter will persist in the environment for many years and can remain hidden in 
vegetation or ground into surfaces, making it hard to clear.  Whilst it is not recommended that community 
litter pickers clear rubbish from the verges of busy roads or shift fly tips, we can do something to move some 
of the hidden litter that Council workers will find hard to deal with, or clean up areas which they don’t touch 
on a frequent basis.  If you would like to join us on 17th October, please send me an email at 
hflitterpick@gmail.com and I will get back to you with further details. 

Bill Sellicks – Co-chair 

mailto:hflitterpick@gmail.com
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Annual General Meeting 

Steering Group has taken the decision to hold this year’s AGM as a physical meeting, although with limited 
numbers.  We have decided not to invite a speaker to address us after the formal business has been 
completed; instead there will be an opportunity for members to take part in a period of general discussion.      

The meeting will be held on Wednesday 3rd November at 7.30pm, but at the time of writing, the venue is to 
be confirmed.  In order to control numbers, members wishing to attend will be asked to ‘book’ through 
Eventbrite on a first-come-first-served basis.  We will make sure all necessary papers are distributed to 
members in advance of the meeting and that, if anybody is unable to attend in person, they will be able to 
comment, raise questions and of course vote.  Exact details will be circulated when arrangements are finalised. 

Bill Sellicks – Co-chair 

Our Town.  Your Say 

Following Bim Afolami’s contribution in Newsletter 163, we invited Kevin Morgan, a Forum member who is a 
local businessman and member of Hitchin Initiative, to respond with his thoughts on COVID impacts on local 
businesses.  

Covid 19 Thoughts and Reflections – The “New” Normal 

I am struggling to come to terms with what the “New Normal” actually means.  Rather like the unicyclist on a 
highwire, juggling balls and spinning plates, we have all had to deal with extraordinary events.  On the plus 
side, by being adaptable most of us have survived intact both physically and mentally.  Some sadly have not.   

The government-sponsored “furlough” (surely the word of the century) has assisted individuals and businesses 
alike.  Indeed, without this initiative the outcome does not bear consideration.  Now that we are returning to 
our day-to-day activities, following an incredibly successful vaccine rollout, the ‘new” normal has started.  The 
impact on us all, of this awful pandemic over these past two years, has yet to be fully factored.   

From a payback perspective we’ve seen the start of government involvement following Mr Sunak’s National 
Insurance (NI) and dividend “Tax” hike of 1.25%.  NI has always applied to “earned” income.  Watch this space 
as it may be extended to “unearned” income, i.e., pension income.  This move would appease those critics 
who consider it improper for the young to “pay” for the elderly.  Whatever happened to the “Social Contract”? 
Hey-ho.  Times they certainly are a-changing.  The perhaps unpalatable fact is tax take, in whatever guise, will 
increase and impact on us all. 

For me, being involved in three businesses in different sectors of the economy as well as a director of a not-
for-profit organisation (Hitchin Initiative), the post-Covid “bounce back” has been nothing short of remarkable.  
However, as we all know there are other “costs” to consider.  Much is written and spoken about the effect 
this awful pandemic has had on our collective mental health.  For those in the “front line” the impact has been 
likened to Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD).  For those impacted as a result of not being able to run their 
businesses, through no fault of their own, it has been a particularly difficult time.   

Mindful that this pandemic is the first of its type for 100 years, it has served as a timely reminder that we are 
not infallible.  Nature has forced us to take some time out to reconsider our actions.  Business across the three 
sectors I am involved in has bounced back remarkably well. This despite the hairdressing business and the pub 
business being forced to close down for 8 out of 12 months. Rather ironically the Financial Planning business 
has been consistently busy, perhaps buoyed by people reassessing their plans during lockdown. Some life 
changing decisions have been made and brought forward. There’s more to life than work…… 

In our liberal society who would ever have considered it feasible that a UK government would impose such 
draconian sanctions on its people during peace time?  Not being able to pop out for a pint with friends or 
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calling into the hairdressers for a chat and restyle?  First world problems I appreciate but still a seismic change 
to our daily way of life, to say nothing of the battle for the Andrex! 

Our town is looking remarkably resplendent and great credit must go to Tom Hardy and his team at Hitchin 
BID and other support groups.  Independent businesses see a strong future in our town.  One hopes we remain 
cognisant of the importance of supporting local businesses and perhaps spending a little more of our hard-
earned pounds here at home rather than placing it in Mr Bezos et al’s collective coffers. 

Stay well, stay safe and keep supporting our community and its local businesses. 

Kevin Morgan – Member of Hitchin Forum 

Nature on our Doorstep – A Trail of Two Brooks 

As Hertfordshire’s rare chalk streams seemed to be the flavour of the month at the time of writing 
(September) with two different talks advertised locally, one of which was posted on the Forum’s Facebook 
page and the other on Letchworth Arts and Leisure Group’s Instagram, I thought I would draw your attention 
to a trail which takes in two of them.  The two streams in question are the Ippollitts Brook and the Ash Brook, 

which feed the River Purwell. 

Map provided by kind permission of Hertfordshire County Council’s Rights of Way Unit 

You will notice from the map that the trail forms, at an angle, the shape of a witch’s hat, somewhat 
fortuitously, as by the time you read this Halloween won’t be that far away.   

The first part, leading to Wymondley Road, follows the Ippolitts Brook, seen running under the A602 in the 
photo below, and forms part of the HOOP (Hitchin Outer Orbital Path).  A leaflet with map is available here: 
https://tinyurl.com/8x82swfr. 

https://tinyurl.com/8x82swfr
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Designated as Footpath 70 it is accessed 
from the A602, just past the junction with 
Whitehill Road, and a board describes it as a 
rural walk.  As this part of the trail is flat and 
wide, it is possible to negotiate it in a 
wheelchair in good weather when it is likely 
to be dry and free of mud.  Being overlooked 
throughout its length the path also provides 
a measure of security for the lone walker. 

 

 

The stream-side habitat with its lush vegetation and trees 
attracts a variety of birds whose song accompanies you on 
your way.  Presumably due to the abundance of berries, 
waxwings, as in the photo opposite, have been known to 
frequent the area in winter. Blossom and wild flowers 
abound in Spring and Summer and there is peace and quiet 
to be had. 

 

Just before reaching Wymondley Road, a play area comes into view at the end of which you turn right and 20 
yards ahead is Footpath 15 that follows the Ash Brook to the hamlet of the same name at a point on the A602 
somewhat further east than where you started from.  You can either continue along this straightforward route 
(see photo below left) to return to the A602 or end your walk here, perhaps taking a short detour along 
Wymondley Road to visit nearby Coots Corner Fishery if open: https://www.cootscornerfishery.co.uk/about. 

It is possible to criss-cross over to the other side of the respective brooks as there are crossing points (see 
photo above right) although these are few in number.  However, the other side in both cases is more 
overgrown and not as easy to negotiate albeit providing a more adventurous walk. 

 

https://www.cootscornerfishery.co.uk/about/
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Grazing sheep are never far away with lambs aplenty to be seen in Spring, along with catkins and bushes laden 
with bouquets of pure white blossom.  A walk that can delight whatever the season. 

Valerie Schicker – Member of Steering Group 

All photographs were taken by the author except the waxwing, which is provided with the kind permission of 
John Dingemans, RSPB Hitchin and Letchworth Local Group: (https://tinyurl.com/apanm3c5). 
NHDC Green Belt Proposals East of Luton 

NHDC Green Belt Proposals East of Luton 

In my previous articles I looked at the Council’s proposals in the Green Belt around Hitchin and adjoining 
villages.  In this article I will explain what I have found out about the Council’s proposals in the Green Belt just 
to the east of Luton.  

These proposals involve the building of 2,100 houses to be located on part of NHDC’s Green Belt around Luton, 
over the period 2011-2031.  The area covered lies between the current eastern edge of the Wigmore suburb 
of Luton and the villages and hamlets of Mangrove Green, Cockernhoe, Tea Green and Wandon End and 
beyond.  See the plan below showing the extent of the proposals, comprising allocations EL1, EL2 and EL3. 

At present the villages concerned are very attractive and rural, with some interesting old buildings (including 
pubs), grouped around attractive open greens.  The roads to them and between them are narrow and twisting, 
and the fields at the time of writing are full of ripening corn.  There are some belts of trees as well as the large 
Brickkiln Wood.   

In addition to market housing, the proposals envisage 40% affordable housing, a local centre, and a primary 
school.  There seems to be a bit of a problem with secondary provision – not enough houses for a new school, 
but too many for the existing schools. 

There are various ‘Statements of Common Ground’ between NHDC, Luton Borough Council, Bloor Homes and 
the Crown Estate, including that the areas concerned are ‘suitable, available and achievable for development’.  
However, the development cannot proceed at present because it is not approved by the government-
appointed Housing Inspector.  He has questioned why this development is proposed within the Green Belt, 
and why NHDC is giving up part of its Green Belt to be built on by Luton.  NHDC have stated that the proposals 
are to provide 1,950 houses to help meet Luton’s housing needs, for which NHDC has a duty to cooperate, 
and 150 houses towards NHDC’s own housing needs.  The Inspector is due to complete his deliberations in 
autumn this year. 

https://tinyurl.com/apanm3c5
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Map taken from:   North Hertfordshire Local Plan 2011-2031 Examination in Public  
STATEMENT OF COMMON GROUND  

Permission to reproduce granted by NHDC - 15th September 2021  

Neil Dodds – Member of Steering Group 

A View from Butts Close 

The Close has had its usual cycle of events.  Thurston’s Funfair came and went, and for once it didn’t rain the 
whole time.  Then a drainpipe near the pond overflowed, leaving sewage on the grass.  Anglian Water will be 
putting a camera down the pipe to investigate further.  Three knee-rails were removed from the side of the 
north gate.  We’ve heard how building timber is in very short supply, but that seemed excessive.   We also 
wondered if this was a precursor to the travellers attempting to camp on the Close again, as they did in 2019, 
because the rails were removed during the time of the Appleby Horse Fair.  NHDC have replaced the rails; no 
caravans. 

And, of course, the hedge saplings have needed periodical tender loving care, mainly weeding and cutting 
back to give the young trees room to grow.  They were planted two years ago along the west-facing wall and 
fence of the swimming pool, a mix of old English hedgerow saplings, hawthorn, crab apple, dog rose, damson 
etc. 

We had to endure more graffiti and tagging, ‘decorating’ not just the swimming pool wall but the benches as 
well this time.  So sad. But why?  There have been any number of theories and investigations into the 
psychology of tagging, from adolescents’ statements of identity to Art with a pedigree back to cave painting.   
Whatever the theory, it is publicly viewable and on public or private space without permission, and for most 
people it’s offensive. 

Interviews with graffitists and taggers do support the lure of illegality, suggesting that it is partly driven by 
adrenalin – the rush of doing something illegal and clandestine – and leaving evidence of the risk the tagger 
has taken, including communicating this to other taggers.  It also identifies the creator as a member of a group 
outside what he (almost always he) perceives as ‘normal’ society: a signifier of proud, risk-taking 
independence.  For those of us of a certain age, it’s easy to identify these dynamics with the status of long hair 
in the 1960s.   
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But understanding it doesn’t really help eliminating it.  There have been many approaches by authorities 
attempting to counter both tagging and graffiti.  These range from proactive zero tolerance strategies 
including on-site law enforcement by camera or drone, reactive management with rapid removal, and 
proactive strategies – legal graffiti walls, Public Art workshops etc.  None of these has been particularly 
effective, and many have had unintended negative consequences.  As examples, chemical and physical graffiti 
removal can have significant environmental and health effects or can permanently damage the building 
substrate.  Rapid removal of graffiti designs can result in an increase in ‘quick and dirty’ tagging in their place, 
which look even worse. 

  

But there does seem to one strategy that can be effective – greening the local environment.  Vertical gardens, 
green climbers on walls and deterrent shrubs do seem to work.  But while these approaches might work on 
the swimming pool wall on Butts Close, that won’t stop the benches getting tagged. 

 

The Close has also contributed to recycling.  As in previous years, the long ‘conservation cut’ grassland was 
mowed, and the bales will go to Blue Berry Farm, in Watton-at-Stone.  They are used for animal bedding.   

 

Tony Riley – Friends of Butts Close 
Thank you to Simon Maddison for the photographs in this article. 
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Subscriptions 

Members are reminded that annual subscriptions are due on 1st November at a rate of £10 for personal 
members, £15 for Organisations and £20 for Businesses.  Many of you pay by standing order but a number do 
not.   These members can pay directly via BACS to our bank account (30-94-30, 02256820) or by sending a 
cheque payable to Hitchin Forum to me at:  

5, Claymore Drive, Ickleford, SG5 3UB  

We very much value your membership and your subscription is important to enable us to promote the various 
issues of importance to you and the town.  Thank you. 

Ken Chapman - Membership Secretary 
 membership@hitchinforum.org.uk 

Dates For Your Diary 

Are back! 

Hitchin Forum’s Autumn Clean-Up:    Sun. Oct. 17th: 10am, all around town. 

Hitchin Forum Annual General Meeting:  Wed. Nov. 3rd: 7.30pm, venue to be decided. 

Hitchin Town Talk and Committee:   Tues. Oct. 12th: 6.30 and 7.30pm, venue to be advised. 

      Tues. Nov. 30th: venue to be advised.  

Christmas Tree Lights Switch on:   Sat. Nov. 20th:  from 12 noon to 8pm. 

mailto:membership@hitchinforum.org.uk
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